Review of Yau's conjecture on zero sets of Laplace eigenfunctions

Alexander Logunov and Eugenia Malinnikova

ABSTRACT. This is a review of old and new results and methods related to the Yau conjecture on the zero sets of Laplace eigenfunctions. The review accompanies two lectures given at the conference CDM 2018. We discuss the works of Donnelly and Fefferman including their solution of the conjecture in the case of real-analytic Riemannian manifolds. The review exposes the new results for Yau's conjecture in the smooth setting. We try to avoid technical details and emphasize the main ideas of the proof of Nadirashvili's conjecture. We also discuss two-dimensional methods to study zero sets.

Contents

1.	Yau's conjecture	180
	Introduction: eigenfunctions, zeros and growth	182
	Zero sets of eigenfunctions on surfaces	185
	Real-analytic Riemannian manifolds and the work of Donnelly	
	and Fefferman	190
5.	Norm estimates of eigenfunctions and their applications for the	
	lower bound in the Yau conjecture	193
6.	From eigenfunctions to solutions of elliptic PDEs	195
	Propagation of smallness	197
	Zeroes and singular sets of solutions of elliptic PDEs with smooth	
	coefficients	199
9.	On the proof of the polynomial upper bound	200
	Lower bound in Yau's conjecture	201
11.		207
Refe	References	

This work was completed during the time A.L. served as a Clay Research Fellow.

 $[\]rm E.M.$ is supported by Project 275113 of the Research Council of Norway and NSF grant no. DMS-1638352.

1. Yau's conjecture

Yau conjectured [92] that for any n-dimensional C^{∞} -smooth closed Riemannian manifold M (compact and without boundary) the Laplace eigenfunctions φ_{λ} on M:

$$\Delta\varphi_{\lambda} + \lambda\varphi_{\lambda} = 0,$$

satisfy

$$c\sqrt{\lambda} \le \mathcal{H}^{n-1}(\{\varphi_{\lambda} = 0\}) \le C\sqrt{\lambda},$$

where c, C depend only on the Riemannian metric on M and are independent of the eigenvalue λ . The symbol \mathcal{H}^k denotes the k dimensional Hausdorff measure.

The question of Yau is connected to the quasi-symmetry conjecture, which states that

$$c < \frac{\mathcal{H}^n(\{\varphi_{\lambda} > 0\})}{\mathcal{H}^n(\{\varphi_{\lambda} < 0\})} < C$$

for any non-constant eigenfunction φ_{λ} . In dimension two Yau's conjecture implies the quasi-symmetry conjecture, see the discussion in Section 3.5.

The list of topics on geometry of Laplace eigenfunctions covered in this review is very limited. In particular we do not discuss the celebrated Courant nodal domain theorem, the variational methods, random eigenfunctions, the Kac-Rice formula and quantum ergodicity. The focus of this review is on the results and methods related to Yau's conjecture and to the growth properties of solutions to elliptic PDE. We would like to formulate some of the previous results on Yau's conjecture and the quasi-symmetry conjecture.

- Brunning 1978 ([16]), Yau: Lower bound is true for n=2.
- Donnelly & Fefferman 1988 ([29]): Yau's conjecture and the quasisymmetry conjecture are true for real analytic metrics. In particular the conjectures are true for the spherical harmonics.
- Nadirashvili 1988 ([71]): n = 2, $\mathcal{H}^1(\{\varphi_{\lambda} = 0\}) \leq C\lambda \log \lambda$.
- Donnelly & Fefferman 1990 ([31]), Dong 1992 ([28]): n=2, $\mathcal{H}^1(\{\varphi_{\lambda}=0\}) \leq C\lambda^{3/4}$.
- Hardt & Simon 1989 ([42]): $n \ge 2$, $\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(\{\varphi_{\lambda} = 0\}) \le C\lambda^{C\sqrt{\lambda}}$.
- Nazarov & Polterovich & Sodin 2005 ([76]): n = 2, local bounds for asymmetry of sign. If $\varphi_{\lambda}(x) = 0$, then for any r > 0

$$\frac{\mathcal{H}^2(\{\varphi_{\lambda} > 0\} \cap B_r(x))}{\mathcal{H}^2(\{\varphi_{\lambda} < 0\} \cap B_r(x))} < C \log \lambda \log \log \lambda, \quad \lambda > 10.$$

• Colding & Minicozzi 2011 ([25]), Sogge & Zelditch 2011 ([84]), 2012 ([85]), Steinerberger 2014 ([87]):

$$c\lambda^{\frac{3-n}{4}} \le \mathcal{H}^{n-1}(\{\varphi_{\lambda} = 0\}).$$

In Section 4 we discuss the breakthrough work [29] of Donnelly and Fefferman, which brought many ideas to nodal geometry. The solution of the real-analytic case of Yau's conjecture uses the idea of the holomorphic extension for eigenfunctions. The works of Donnelly and Fefferman explained

how one can apply the methods of complex and harmonic analysis to nodal sets in the case when the Reimannian metric is real-analytic. Their works also gave us a point of view (for the general case of smooth metrics) that the geometry of nodal sets is related to the growth properties of the eigenfunctions.

In Section 6 we discuss two other useful ideas for the study of nodal sets: the harmonic extension for eigenfunctions and a powerful monotonicity property for harmonic functions. The latter monotonicity property can be formulated in two different forms. The first form is the three balls inequality, which means that harmonic functions satisfy some sort of logarithmic convexity property. Agmon [2] noticed that a logarithmic convexity property holds for harmonic functions in the Euclidean space, Landis [52] proved a version of the three balls inequality for solutions of elliptic PDE with variable coefficients. The second form involves the notion of frequency for harmonic functions, which was introduced by Almgren [4]. The frequency function in a fixed ball is a characteristic of growth of the harmonic function in this ball. Almgren did a remarkable discovery that the frequency function is monotone with respect to the radius when the center of the ball is fixed. Garofalo and Lin [36] proved a version of the monotonicity property of the frequency for harmonic functions on smooth Riemannian manifolds, which has many applications for nodal sets.

In Sections 9 and 10 we expose the recent results in the smooth case including the polynomial upper bound [55] and the lower bound [56] in Yau's conjecture:

$$c\sqrt{\lambda} \le \mathcal{H}^{n-1}(\{\varphi_{\lambda} = 0\}) \le C\lambda^{C_n}.$$

The recent results follow the path suggested by Nadirashvili [74], who argued that there is no hope to understand nodal sets if we don't understand zero sets of harmonic functions. In order to attack Yau's conjecture Nadirashvili formulated two conjectures on harmonic functions in the three dimensional Euclidean space. One of them was recently solved [56] and the proof of Nadirashvili's conjecture implied the lower bound in Yau's conjecture. The second conjecture was asked by several mathematicians and goes back to at least Lipman Bers. We will formulate it in Section 7.4. The conjecture concerns the Cauchy uniqueness problem and is still open. However weaker results on unique continuation properties of elliptic PDE were used to prove polynomial upper bounds [55] in Yau's conjecture.

Let us also mention that in dimension n=2, one can improve 3/4 from Donnelly-Fefferman's bound by a tiny ε ([57]):

$$\mathcal{H}^1(\{\varphi_{\lambda}=0\}) < C\lambda^{3/4-\varepsilon}.$$

The conjectured upper bound is still a challenging problem even in dimension two where a lot of tools are available. We describe two-dimensional methods in Section 3.

2. Introduction: eigenfunctions, zeros and growth

2.1. Eigenvalues of Laplace operator. We briefly recall the basic properties of Laplace eigenfunctions and refer to [22], [21] for the introduction to the subject. Let M be a closed manifold (compact and without boundary) with a given Remannian metric g. We denote by Δ the Laplace operator on M defined by this metric. An eigenfunction of the Laplace operator on M is a solution of the equation

$$\Delta \varphi + \lambda \varphi = 0.$$

The operator $-\Delta$ is non-negative and has a discrete spectrum,

$$0 = \lambda_0 < \lambda_1 \le \lambda_2 \le \dots$$

The smallest eigenvalue is $\lambda_0 = 0$ and the corresponding eigenfunction is constant. Eigenfunctions that correspond to distinct eigenvalues are orthogonal: $\int_M \varphi_k \varphi_l = 0$.

For a subdomain Ω of M with (piecewise) smooth boundary the eigenfunctions of the Laplace operator on Ω with Dirichlet boundary conditions are solutions of the problem

$$\begin{cases} \Delta \varphi + \lambda \varphi = 0 & \text{in } \Omega \\ \varphi = 0 & \text{on } \partial \Omega. \end{cases}$$

All eigenvalues of the Dirichlet Laplacian are positive,

$$0 < \lambda_1(\Omega) < \lambda_2(\Omega) < \dots$$

The first eigenvalue is simple and the corresponding first eigenfunction does not change sign in Ω . The eigenfunctions corresponding to the higher eigenvalues are orthogonal to the first one and take both positive and negative values in Ω . There is a variational characterization of the eigenvalues known as the Rayleigh quotient. The first eigenvalue is given by

$$\lambda_1(\Omega) = \inf_f \frac{\int_{\Omega} |\nabla f|^2}{\int_{\Omega} |f|^2},$$

where the infimum is taken over all non-zero functions $f \in C^1(\bar{\Omega})$ such that f = 0 on $\partial \Omega$. This implies in particular that if $\Omega_0 \subset \Omega$ then

$$\lambda_1(\Omega_0) \ge \lambda_1(\Omega).$$

We denote by j_n the first eigenvalue of the Dirichlet Laplace operator for the unit ball $\mathbb{B}^n \subset \mathbb{R}^n$. Then a simple renormalization implies that $\lambda_1(B_r) = r^{-2}j_n$ for the *n*-dimensional Euclidian ball of radius r. If M is a closed Riemannian n-dimensional manifold, then (using the Rayleigh quotient and the normal coordinates) one can check that

$$\lim_{r \to 0} r^2 \lambda_1(B_r(x)) = j_n$$

for any $x \in M$, where $B_r(x)$ is the geodesic ball centered at x; the limit is uniform in x, see [22, chapter 3.9].

2.2. Density of zeros. Suppose that φ_{λ} is a non-constant eigenfunction of the Laplace operator on M, then $\int_{M} \varphi_{\lambda} = 0$ and it changes sign. We consider the zero set of φ_{λ} ,

$$Z(\varphi_{\lambda}) = \{ x \in M : \varphi_{\lambda}(x) = 0 \},$$

and the connected components of its complement, $M \setminus Z(\varphi_{\lambda}) = \bigcup_{j} \Omega_{j}$. The domains Ω_{j} are called nodal domains of the eigenfunction φ_{λ} . The restriction of φ_{λ} onto each domain Ω_{j} is an eigenfunction of the Dirichlet Laplace operator and, since φ_{λ} does not change sign in Ω_{j} , it is the first eigenfunction (we skip the discussion of the regularity properties of the domains, one can find the details in [24] and [21, chapter 1.5]). Therefore $\lambda_{1}(\Omega_{j}) = \lambda$ for each Ω_{j} .

Now it is easy to see that $Z(\varphi_{\lambda})$ is $c/\sqrt{\lambda}$ dense in M. If $x \in M$ and $\operatorname{dist}(x, Z(\varphi_{\lambda})) > r$ then $B_r(x) \subset \Omega_i$ for some j. It implies that

$$\lambda = \lambda_1(\Omega_i) < \lambda_1(B_r(x)) < C(M)r^{-2}.$$

Hence $r < c/\sqrt{\lambda}$.

The lower bound in Yau's conjecture is supported by the fact that the zero set of φ_{λ} is $\frac{C}{\sqrt{\lambda}}$ dense on M.

2.3. Two examples. Let \mathbb{T}^n denote the standard torus. We identify it with the cube $[0,1]^n$ with glued opposite faces. There is a basis for $L^2(\mathbb{T}^n)$ consisting of eigenfunctions of the Laplace operator. The elements are products of trigonometric functions (sines and cosines) with frequencies that are integer multiples of 2π . For example

$$\phi(x_1, ..., x_n) = \sin(2\pi k_1 x_1) ... \sin(2\pi k_n x_n)$$

is an eigenfunction with the eigenvalue $\lambda = 4\pi^2(k_1^2 + ... + k_n^2)$. The zero sets of such eigenfunctions considered on the cube $[0,1]^n$ are unions of hyperplanes parallel to the coordinate hyperplanes.

Another example is the unit sphere \mathbb{S}^n . The eigenfunctions on \mathbb{S}^n are restrictions of homogeneous harmonic polynomials in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} . For n=2 we get the classical spherical harmonics. There is a basis consisting of spherical harmonics, whose zero sets are unions of "meridians" and circles of constant "latitude".

In both examples the zeros sets for basis eigenfunctions look very regular. However for the torus and for the sphere of dimension larger than one the multiplicities of the eigenvalues of the Laplace operator can be large. Interesting examples appear when we take zero sets of linear combinations of basic eigenfunctons corresponding to the same eigenvalue. A beautiful topic that we do not discuss here is the zero sets of random eigenfunctions (linear combinations with random coefficients). The interested reader can start with [77], [81], [18], [93], [51] for the introduction to random eigenfunctions.

2.4. Vanishing order. It is said that the vanishing order of a smooth function f at a point x is k if any derivative of order smaller than k of f at x is zero and there is some non-zero derivative of order k. The vanishing order of f at x is zero if $f(x) \neq 0$ and ∞ if all derivatives of any order at x are zero.

In dimension two the vanishing order of any eigenfunction φ_{λ} at a point x has a geometrical meaning of the number of nodal curves intersecting at x and the nodal curves have equiangular intersection at this point [9]. A very natural question is how large could be the vanishing order of φ_{λ} ?

Donnelly and Fefferman [29] answered this question for smooth Riemannian manifolds of any dimension by showing that vanishing order of φ_{λ} at any point is smaller than $C\sqrt{\lambda}$. The result is sharp if we don't make any extra assumptions on the Riemannian manifold. There are spherical harmonics with vanishing order comparable to $\sqrt{\lambda}$. Peter Sarnak suggested that for surfaces with negative curvature the bound on the vanishing order should be improved to $c_{\varepsilon}\lambda^{\varepsilon}$ for any $\varepsilon > 0$, and it would imply a good bound on the multiplicity of the eigenvalues.

The proof [29] of the doubling index estimate $C\sqrt{\lambda}$ for general closed Riemannian manifolds is using Carleman inequalities and is inspired by the paper [5] of Aronszajn on unique continuation properties of solutions of elliptic PDE of second order. The basic question of unique continuation is whether a non-zero solution can vanish on an open set.

2.5. Doubling index. Donnelly and Fefferman also proved [29] a useful bound for the growth of φ_{λ} :

(1)
$$\log \frac{\sup_{2B} |\varphi_{\lambda}|}{\sup_{B} |\varphi_{\lambda}|} \le C_M \sqrt{\lambda}$$

for any geodesic ball B on M and the geodesic ball 2B with the same center and twice bigger radius than B.

The number $\log_2 \frac{\sup_{B} |f|}{\sup_{B} |f|}$ is called the doubling index of the function f in the ball B and is denoted by $N_f(B)$. Note that for C^{∞} smooth functions

$$\lim_{r\to 0} N_f(B_r(x)) = \text{ vanishing order of } f \text{ at } x.$$

The doubling index estimate (1) implies the bound $C\sqrt{\lambda}$ for the vanishing order for eigenfunctions.

2.6. BMO norm of $\log |\varphi_{\lambda}|$. One of the ideas of the works of Donnelly and Fefferman is that the eigenfunctions φ_{λ} behave as polynomials of degree $\sqrt{\lambda}$. In particular they prove [30] Bernstein type inequalities for the norms of $\nabla \varphi_{\lambda}$ and conjecture that $\|\log |\varphi_{\lambda}|\|_{BMO} \leq C\sqrt{\lambda}$, see [86] for the definition of BMO space. If P is a polynomial of one variable of degree d then $P(z) = a(z-z_1)..(z-z_d)$ and it is clear that $\|\log |P(z)|\|_{BMO} \leq Cd$. Similar estimate holds for polynomials of several variables.

Donnelly and Fefferman showed that $\|\log |\varphi_{\lambda}|\|_{BMO} \leq C\lambda^{n(n+2)/4}$. This estimate was improved [20] by Chanillo and Muckenhoupt and then [61] by Lu, and [40] by Han and Lu. The recent result [59], [58] on quantitative unique continuation for solutions of second order elliptic PDEs implies the conjectured bound $\|\log \varphi_{\lambda}\|_{BMO} \leq C\sqrt{\lambda}$. The conjectured bound appeared to be connected to a question of Landis, which will be discussed in Section 7.2.

We can rewrite the estimate for the BMO-norm of $\log |\varphi_{\lambda}|$ as a propagation of smallness result. If for some constant c>0, each cube Q, and each a>0

$$\mathcal{H}^n\{x \in Q : |\varphi_{\lambda}(x)| \le e^{-a} \sup_{Q} |\varphi_{\lambda}|\} \le Ce^{-ca/\sqrt{\lambda}}|Q|$$

then $\|\log |\varphi_{\lambda}|\|_{BMO} \leq C\sqrt{\lambda}$. The latter inequality is equivalent to the following estimate

$$\sup_{Q} |\varphi_{\lambda}| \leq C \left(C \frac{|Q|}{|E|} \right)^{C \sqrt{\lambda}} \sup_{E} |\varphi_{\lambda}|,$$

for any subset $E \subset Q$ with positive measure. Note that this inequality resembles the classical inequality of Remez [79, 10] for polynomials.

Looking at the spherical harmonics $u(x,y,z) = \Re(x+iy)^n$ one can see that Laplace eigenfunctions can be $e^{-c\sqrt{\lambda}}$ small on a fixed open subset of the manifold. Such localization cannot happen on the standard torus \mathbb{T}^n . Various strong results on the torus with the standard metric were obtained [14], [13], [15] by Bourgain and Rudnick. In particular they proved a uniform L^2 restriction bounds on curves for 2-dimensional torus.

For negatively curved Riemannian manifolds we believe that it is possible to prove better versions of the BMO estimate and better bounds for the doubling index. We would like to mention an outstanding recent result by Bourgain & Dyatlov [12] and Dyatlov & Jin [32].

THEOREM 2.1 ([12], [32]). Under assumption that (M, g) is a closed Riemannian surface with constant negative curvature the following inequality holds for all Laplace eigenfunctions φ_{λ} on M. For any open subset E of Mthere exists c = c(E, M, g) > 0 (independent of the eigenvalue λ) such that

$$\int_{E} \varphi_{\lambda}^{2} \ge c \int_{M} \varphi_{\lambda}^{2}.$$

3. Zero sets of eigenfunctions on surfaces

3.1. Local structure of the zero set in dimension two. Let M be a surface with a given Riemannian metric. Locally at small scales the zero set of any eigenfunction on M looks like the zero set of a harmonic function on the plane. If $\varphi_{\lambda}(x) = 0$ and the vanishing order of φ at x is k (the number of derivatives of φ , which are zero at x), then in a small geodesic ball centered at x the zero set $Z(\varphi_{\lambda})$ consists of k smooth curves intersecting at the point x and forming equal angles π/k at the point of

intersection. To the best of our knowledge it was first observed by Bers [9]. In higher dimensions it is also true that the first term in the Taylor series of φ_{λ} is a harmonic function, however the local structure of the zero set in this case can be quite complicated (even in the Euclidean space \mathbb{R}^3) and not stable, see an example of a harmonic polynomial in [60].

3.2. Estimates of the length of the zero set from below. The lower bound in the Yau conjecture on surfaces was proved [16] by Bruning and also by Yau. The result follows from the density estimate of the zero set and an observation on the diameter of connected components of the zero set.

Observation. There exists a constant c = c(M) such that if φ_{λ} is an eigenfunction and Ω_j is a connected component of $M \setminus Z(\varphi_{\lambda})$ then $\operatorname{diam}(\Omega_j) \geq c(M)/\sqrt{\lambda}$. To prove the observation, suppose that $\Omega_j \subset B_r$ for some geodesic ball B_r with radius r. Then by the monotonicity of the first eigenvalue,

$$\lambda = \lambda_1(\Omega_j) \ge \lambda_1(B_r) > c_1 r^{-2}.$$

It implies that $diam(\Omega_j) \ge c_2 \lambda^{-1/2}$.

The latter observation implies that if $\varphi_{\lambda}(x) = 0$, then

$$\mathcal{H}^1(\{\varphi_{\lambda}=0\}\cap B_{1/\sqrt{\lambda}}(x)) \ge c/\sqrt{\lambda}.$$

Combined with the fact that $\{\varphi_{\lambda} = 0\}$ is $C/\sqrt{\lambda}$ dense on M, the observation implies the lower bound in Yau's conjecture in dimension two.

3.3. Singular points. Donnelly and Fefferman obtained a number of interesting results [31] on the zero sets for eigenfunctions on surfaces. They also considered the singular set of eigenfunctions, defined as

$$S(\varphi_{\lambda}) = \{x \in M : \varphi_{\lambda}(x) = 0, \nabla \varphi_{\lambda}(x) = 0\}.$$

For eigenfunctions on surfaces the singular set is a discrete set of points and the number of singular points of φ_{λ} is bounded by $C\lambda$. Donnelly and Fefferman proved a stronger statement:

If B is a geodesic ball on M of radius $c\lambda^{-1/4}$, and for each point $p \in B \cap S(\varphi_{\lambda})$ let the vanishing order of φ_{λ} at p be k(p)+1 (vanishing order at any singular point is at least two), then

(2)
$$\sum_{p} k(p) \le c\sqrt{\lambda}.$$

The estimate (2) is sharp in several ways: 1) one cannot enlarge the radius $c\lambda^{-1/4}$, 2) there exist spherical harmonics with vanishing order at one point comparable to $\sqrt{\lambda}$ and 3) there are also spherical harmonics with the total number of singular points comparable to λ .

One of the tools used by Donnelly and Fefferman is a simple and powerful two dimensional Carleman inequality. Let D be a domain on the complex

plane and h be a smooth function on D. For any complex valued $f \in C_0^{\infty}(D)$ the following inequality holds

$$\int_{D} |\bar{\partial}f|^{2} e^{h} \ge \frac{1}{4} \int_{D} \Delta h |f|^{2} e^{h},$$

and if $\Delta h \geq 1$ in D, then

$$\int_{D} |\Delta f|^2 e^{th} \ge ct^2 \int_{D} |f|^2 e^{th}.$$

A remarkable idea [31] due to Donnelly and Fefferman explains how two dimensional Carleman inequalities help to unite the information on the behavior of the eigenfunctions (such as growth, vanishing order, doubling index) near several points. This method is quite flexible in dimension two. The original Carleman approach [19] concerns the two dimensional case, but there are higher dimensional generalizations of Carleman inequalities ([5], [26], [27]). They allow to study the behavior of a solution to elliptic PDE near one point or near infinity, but higher dimensional Carleman inequalities are less flexible. The conditions on Carleman weights in higher dimensions are hard to apply in the situations where you have to work with the behavior of the eigenfunctions near several points or curves.

In Section 7.4 we will formulate an old open question, which shows that we don't understand unique continuation properties for elliptic PDE well enough in higher dimensions.

3.4. Estimate of the zero set from above by Donnelly and Fefferman. The upper bound in the Yau conjecture for eigenfunctions on surfaces with smooth Riemannian metric is still an open problem. Donnelly and Fefferman showed [31] that

(3)
$$\mathcal{H}^1(Z(\varphi_\lambda)) \le C\lambda^{3/4}.$$

Once again they worked on the scale $c\lambda^{-1/4}$ and used the bound $C\sqrt{\lambda}$ for the doubling index in any ball. They showed that $\mathcal{H}^1(Z(\varphi_\lambda)\cap B)\leq C\lambda^{1/4}$ for any geodesic ball B of radius $c\lambda^{-1/4}$ by proving the following estimate for solutions of elliptic inequalities.

Estimate for the length of nodal set in dimension two ([31]). Let Q be the unit square and N > 1. Suppose that a function $\varphi : 2Q \to \mathbb{R}$ satisfies

$$|\Delta\varphi| \leq N|\varphi|$$

in 2Q and for any subcube q of Q the doubling index of φ in q is smaller than N. Then

$$\mathcal{H}^1\left(x \in \frac{1}{100}Q : \varphi(x) = 0\right) \le CN.$$

The proof of the latter statement is not simple. It is based on a two-dimensional Carleman inequality with a carefully chosen weight adjusted to the function φ and the idea of the Calderon–Zygmund decomposition.

As the result Donnelly and Fefferman proved that on the scale $\frac{1}{\sqrt{\lambda}}$ the length of zero set can be estimated from above in terms of the doubling index. It is remarkable that there is also a lower bound.

Estimate of the length of nodal lines in terms of the doubling index ([80], [31], [76]).

(4)

$$cN_{\varphi_{\lambda}}(B_{\frac{1}{4\sqrt{\lambda}}}(x)) - C \leq \sqrt{\lambda} \cdot \mathcal{H}^{1}(\{\varphi_{\lambda} = 0\} \cap B_{\frac{1}{\sqrt{\lambda}}}(x)) \leq CN_{\varphi_{\lambda}}(B_{\frac{2}{\sqrt{\lambda}}}(x)) + C.$$

Remark. The recent combinatorial argument [57] shows that there exists $\varepsilon > 0$ such that for any closed surface M the eigenfunctions φ_{λ} on M satisfy

$$\mathcal{H}^1(Z(\varphi_\lambda)) \le C\lambda^{3/4-\varepsilon}$$

for some C = C(M). It demonstrates that there is a room for improvement for estimate (3). A challenging problem is to prove the upper bound conjectured by Yau even in dimension two.

3.5. Yau's conjecture and distribution of doubling indices. Let M be covered by $\sim \lambda$ geodesic discs B_i of radius $C/\sqrt{\lambda}$ so that each point of M is covered at most C_1 times and φ_{λ} is zero at the center of each disc B_i .

Conjecture (Nazarov, Polterovich and Sodin). There is a numerical constant C (independent of λ and of the covering) such that

$$\frac{\sum N(B_i)}{\#B_i} \le C.$$

In view of (4) the latter conjecture is equivalent to the Yau conjecture in dimension 2.

Weak form of the conjecture. At least half of B_i have a bounded doubling index.

Comment. The weak conjecture implies the quasi-symmetry conjecture:

$$c < \frac{\mathcal{H}^2(\varphi_{\lambda} > 0)}{\mathcal{H}^2(\varphi_{\lambda} < 0)} < C.$$

3.6. Approach of Dong. A different method to study zeroes and singular sets of eigenfunctions on surfaces was suggested by Dong [28]. Let φ_{λ} be a Laplace eigenfunction on 2-dimensional manifold M. Dong considered the function $q = |\nabla \varphi_{\lambda}|^2 + \lambda \varphi_{\lambda}^2/2$ and obtained an estimate for $\Delta \ln q$ outside of the singular set of φ_{λ} . For a harmonic function u on the Euclidean plane we know that ∇u can be identified with an analytic function and $\ln |\nabla u|$ is subharmonic. This simple fact has a remarkable power in complex and harmonic analysis. Dong proved that

$$\Delta \ln q \ge -\lambda + 2\min(K, 0)$$

on the set $\{q \neq 0\}$, where K is the Gaussian curvature of the surface. Using the latter inequality Dong found different proofs for the estimate (2) of the

sum of the vanishing orders at the singular points and for the Donnelly–Fefferman bound (3) of the length of the nodal set.

3.7. Applications of quasiconformal mappings to eigenfunctions.

On the scale $c/\sqrt{\lambda}$ the Laplace eigenfunction φ_{λ} behaves like a harmonic function. For Riemannian surfaces one can justify the latter claim in a rigourous way involving quasiconformal mappings. We will briefly discuss the reduction, and the interested reader can read the details in [76] and learn more about the quasiconformal mappings and their applications to PDE in [6]. There are several steps in the reduction.

For Riemannian surfaces it is convenient to work in local conformal coordinates: the equation for the eigenfunctions simplifies to

$$\Delta \varphi + \lambda q \varphi = 0,$$

where Δ is the standard Laplace operator on \mathbb{R}^2 and q is a bounded function. If we consider a disc of radius $\epsilon/\sqrt{\lambda}$ and rescale it to the unit disc, the equation reduces to

$$\Delta\varphi + V\varphi = 0$$

in $D = \{|z| < 1\}$ with $||V||_{\infty} < C\epsilon^2$.

Claim. If $||V||_{\infty}$ is sufficiently small, then there is a positive solution f to the equation

$$\Delta f + V f = 0$$

in D such that

$$1 - C||V||_{\infty} \le f \le 1.$$

The ratio $u = \varphi/f$ satisfies in D the equation in divergence form:

$$\operatorname{div}(f^2\nabla u) = 0.$$

The theory of quasiconformal mappings joins the game here. There is a K-quasiconformal homeomorphism g from D to D with g(0) = 0 such that $h = g \circ u$ is a harmonic function in D and K > 1 satisfies

$$\frac{K-1}{K+1} \le \sup_{D} \frac{1-f^2}{1+f^2}.$$

In particular K tends to 1 as f becomes close to 1 in D.

We do not know the change of variables g explicitly, moreover it depends on the auxiliary function f, but g possesses good geometric properties with quantitative estimates that depend only on K, which is under control. For instance, Mori's theorem states that g is 1/K-Hölder and

$$\frac{1}{16}|z_1 - z_2|^K \le |g(z_1) - g(z_2)| \le 16|z_1 - z_2|^{1/K}.$$

Nadirashvili [71] suggested to apply quasiconformal mappings to get the bounds for the length of zero sets of eigenfunctions. Nazarov, Polterovich, Sodin [76] applied quasiconformal mappings and Astala's area distortion

theorem to asymmetry of sign of the eigenfunctions. They showed that if $\varphi_{\lambda}(x) = 0$, then for any geodesic disc $B_r(x)$

$$\frac{\mathcal{H}^2(\{\varphi_{\lambda} > 0\} \cap B_r(x))}{\mathcal{H}^2(\{\varphi_{\lambda} < 0\} \cap B_r(x))} < C \log \lambda \log \log \lambda.$$

Above we assume that $\lambda > 10$ to make $\log \log \lambda$ well defined.

To prove the bound above it sufficient to consider the case $r \leq c/\sqrt{\lambda}$ only, the case of bigger scales follows in a straightforward way using the fact that the nodal set is $C/\sqrt{\lambda}$ dense. Nazarov, Polterovich and Sodin used the quasiconformal mappings and the doubling index bound $C\sqrt{\lambda}$ to reduce the question of quasi-symmetry for eigenfunctions in dimension 2 to a question about harmonic functions on the plane.

Quasi-symmetry of sign of harmonic functions with controlled growth. Let u be a harmonic functions in \mathbb{R}^n with u(0) = 0. Suppose that $N_u(B) \leq N$. How large $\frac{|\{u>0\}\cap B|}{|\{u<0\}\cap B|}$ can be?

Nazarov, Polterovich, Sodin answered this question in dimension 2 by proving the sharp estimate

$$\frac{\mathcal{H}^2(\{u>0\}\cap B)}{\mathcal{H}^2(\{u<0\}\cap B)} \le C\log N.$$

The extra factor of $\log \log \lambda$ is the price payed for using quasiconformal mappings.

4. Real-analytic Riemannian manifolds and the work of Donnelly and Fefferman

Donnelly and Fefferman [29] proved the Yau conjecture in the case when the metric is real-analytic. The work of Donnelly and Fefferman brought many new ideas to the field. Some of the ideas use the real analyticity of the metric, some of them work in the smooth setting. In this section we would like to focus on how the assumption of real analyticity helps.

4.1. Real-analyticity in local coordinates. In local coordinates one can think about φ_{λ} as of a solution to the elliptic equation

(5)
$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{|g|}}\operatorname{div}(\sqrt{|g|}(g^{ij})\partial_j\varphi_\lambda) + \lambda\varphi_\lambda = 0$$

in some domain D in \mathbb{R}^n . In the case when the metric is real-analytic the coefficients of the equation are real-analytic.

The following extremely useful idea is due to Donnelly and Fefferman. The idea is using real-analyticity.

Main idea. There is a complex neighborhood D^* of D in \mathbb{C}^n , which depends on g and D, but does not depend on λ , such that any solution φ_{λ} to (5) in D has a holomorphic extension onto D^* with estimate

(6)
$$\sup_{D^*} |\varphi_{\lambda}| \le e^{C\sqrt{\lambda}} \sup_{D} |\varphi_{\lambda}|.$$

If we fix a linear elliptic operator $L = div(A\nabla \cdot)$ with real-analitic coefficients in a ball $B \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ with center at the origin, then any solution u of Lu = 0 is real-analytic [67], [50], [78] and moreover the Cauchy estimates for the derivatives of u hold:

$$|D^{\alpha}u(0)| \le C\alpha! \sup_{B} |u|/R^{|\alpha|},$$

where R depends on the real analytic coefficients of L. It implies that u coincides with its Taylor series in some neighborhood of 0. One can plug complex numbers in the Taylor series of u, which naturally defines the holomorhic extension of u in a complex ball $B^* \subset \mathbb{C}^n$ (with smaller radius R than of B) with the estimate:

$$\sup_{B^*} u \le C_L \sup_B u.$$

However the coefficients of the equation for φ_{λ} grow with λ and it is not clear apriori why the domain of holomorphic extension could be chosen independent of λ . The original proof [29] of holomorphic extension by Donnelly and Fefferman was further simplified with the help of the harmonic extension, which allows to pass to an elliptic equation with fixed coefficients. The idea of harmonic extension will be formulated in Section 6. The authors learned this idea from F.-H. Lin.

4.2. Upper bound in Yau's conjecture in the real-analytic case. The interested reader may start with a simpler case of harmonic functions in \mathbb{R}^n and learn in [38] the idea how to apply the holomorphic extension to upper bounds for nodal sets of harmonic functions. The common idea is using the fact that the size of the zero set of holomorphic functions can be estimated in terms of growth of the function.

Complex analysis lemma. Let f be a holomorphic function of one variable in the disc $\{|z| < 2\}$ such that f(0) = 1 and $\sup_{\{|z| < 2\}} |f| \le 2^N$ for some number N. Then

(7) Number of zeroes of f on $\mathbb{R} \cap \{|z| < 1\}$ is smaller than CN.

The ideas in the proof of the upper bound in Yau's conjecture (in the real-analytic case) are the holomorphic extension (6) into a complex neighborhood (which does not depend on λ) and estimate (7) on the number of zeroes of a holomorphic function. The whole proof contains technical details. We give a very brief sketch of the technical details. First, the doubling index estimate (1) implies that for any geodesic ball B on the manifold there is a constant C_1 , which depends on the radius of B and on the manifold, such that

$$\sup_{B} |\varphi_{\lambda}| \ge e^{-C_1\sqrt{\lambda}} \sup_{M} |\varphi_{\lambda}|.$$

So near each point on the manifold one can find a point where the value is not too small. Second, consider any point x with value $|\varphi_{\lambda}(x)|$ at least $e^{-C_1\sqrt{\lambda}}\sup_M |\varphi_{\lambda}|$. Assume $\sup_M |\varphi_{\lambda}| = 1$. Looking at φ_{λ} in local coordinates

near x one can use the holomorphic extension with estimate and the estimate (7) to conclude that any segment (in local coordinates) passing through x of length smaller than some constant c_1 contains at most $C_2\sqrt{\lambda}$ zero points. The final technical step is to obtain the estimate for n-1 dimensional Hausdorff measure of the zero set from the fact that zero set does not have many intersections with the segments passing through the points, where $|\varphi_{\lambda}|$ is at least $e^{-C_1\sqrt{\lambda}}$.

The idea of the last step is formalized in the next claim.

Estimate of Hausdorff measure via intersections with lines. Fix n+1 points $x_1, x_2, \ldots x_{n+1}$ in \mathbb{R}^n , such that $x_1, x_2, \ldots x_{n+1}$ do not lie on one (n-1)-dimensional plane. Suppose that S is a closed set inside of the unit ball $B = \{|x| < 1\}$. If for any line L passing through at least one point of $x_1, x_2, \ldots x_{n+1}$ the number of points in $L \cap S$ is smaller than a number N, then (n-1)-dimensional Hausdorff measure of S is smaller than CN, where $C = C(x_1, \ldots, x_{n+1})$ depends on how degenerate the simplex $\{x_1, \ldots, x_{n+1}\}$ is, on the diameter of the ball S (which contains S) and on the distance between S and the simplex.

Remark. If a compact set S in \mathbb{R}^n has a property that any line L passing through x_1 contains at most 1 point of S, then it is not true that S has a finite (n-1)-dimensional Hausdorff measure. However the last statement becomes true if the same property holds for n+1 points $x_1, x_2, \ldots x_{n+1}$, which do not lie on the same hyperplane.

Estimate for the number of balls of size $\frac{1}{\sqrt{\lambda}}$ with large doubling index. One can cover M by $\sim \lambda^{n/2}$ balls B_j of radius $\frac{1}{\sqrt{\lambda}}$ in such a way that every point of M is covered at least once and at most C times.

Donnelly and Fefferman proved that for at least half of B_j the doubling index of φ_{λ} in B_j is bounded by some constant C_1 , which does not depend on λ . One can also replace the word "half" by 99/100 and the statement above will remain true, but C_1 will become larger. In other words for most of balls of size $\frac{1}{\sqrt{\lambda}}$ the doubling index of φ_{λ} is controlled.

Remark. The latter statement has beautiful corollaries: the lower bound in Yau's conjecture and the quasi-symmetry conjecture.

4.3. Lower bound in Yau's conjecture in the real-analytic case. The zero set of φ_{λ} is $\frac{C}{\sqrt{\lambda}}$ dense on M. One can cover n-dimensional closed manifold M by $\sim \lambda^{n/2}$ balls B_j of radius $\sim \frac{1}{\sqrt{\lambda}}$ in such a way that φ_{λ} is zero at the centers of the balls B_j and every point of M is covered less than C times.

Donnelly and Fefferman showed that at least half of B_j have the doubling index smaller than C_1 . Furthermore they showed that if a ball B_j of radius $\frac{C}{\sqrt{\lambda}}$ has a doubling index smaller than C_1 and φ_{λ} is zero at the center of B_j ,

then

$$\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(B_j \cap \{\varphi_\lambda = 0\}) \ge \frac{c_1}{(\sqrt{\lambda})^{n-1}}$$

and

$$C_2 > \frac{\mathcal{H}^n(B_j \cap \{\varphi_{\lambda} > 0\})}{\mathcal{H}^n(B_j \cap \{\varphi_{\lambda} < 0\})} \ge c_2 > 0.$$

Since the total number of such B_j is comparable to $(\sqrt{\lambda})^n$, it yields the lower bound in Yau's conjecture and the quasi-symmetry conjecture in the real-analytic case.

Remark on the lower bound in the real-analytic case. The proof of the lower bound in Yau's conjecture is more elaborate than of the upper bound. The most interesting part is how to show that for at least half of balls B_j of size $\frac{C}{\sqrt{\lambda}}$ the doubling index of φ_{λ} is bounded. The proof of the latter fact is also using the holomorhpic extension (6) with the growth estimate $e^{C\sqrt{\lambda}}$. We do not dare to explain the complete plan of the proof, but we would like to mention one useful statement, which helps to control oscillations of holomorphic functions in terms of growth. It gives a hint why we should believe that the doubling index for half of the balls is bounded.

Complex/Harmonic analysis lemma (Proposition 5.1 in [29]). Fix $\varepsilon > 0$. Let f be a holomorphic function of one complex variable in the disc $\{|z| < 2\}$ such that f(x) is real for $x \in [-2, 2]$, f(0) = 1 and $\sup_{\{|z| < 2\}} |f| \le 2^N$ for some integer number N > 1. Split the interval [-1, 1] into N equal intervals Q_{ν} of length $\frac{1}{N}$. Then there is a set $E \subset [-1, 1]$ of measure less than ε such that

$$|\log f^2(x) - \log(\frac{1}{|Q_{\nu}|} \int_{Q_{\nu}} f^2)| \le C_{\varepsilon}$$

for any $x \in Q_{\nu} \setminus E$. Here C_{ε} depends only on ε .

Remark. The statement above allows to control oscillations of holomorphic functions in terms of growth. It suggests that if a holomorphic function grows slower than a polynomial of degree N, then it behaves nice on most of the intervals of length 1/N. In particular if ε is small enough, then the lemma used twice for N and 2N gives

$$\frac{1}{|Q_{\nu}|} \int_{Q_{\nu}} f^2 \le C \frac{1}{|\frac{1}{2}Q_{\nu}|} \int_{\frac{1}{2}Q_{\nu}} f^2$$

for at least half of Q_{ν} . In other words L^2 doubling index for f is bounded for a big portion of intervals of length 1/2N.

5. Norm estimates of eigenfunctions and their applications for the lower bound in the Yau conjecture

5.1. Weyl's law. A classical result on the spectrum of the Laplace operator Δ on a compact Riemannian manifold M is the Weyl asymptotic

law. Let $N(\lambda', \lambda'')$ denote the number of eigenvalues μ of the operator of $-\Delta$ such that $\lambda' \leq \mu < \lambda''$. Then

$$N(0,\lambda) = c_n \lambda^{n/2} vol(M) + O(\lambda^{(n-1)/2}),$$

where c_n is the constant that depends only on the dimension. It implies that $N((k-1)^2, k^2)$ is comparable to k^{n-1} .

Motivated by the study of projections in spherical harmonics, Sogge [82] considered projections P_k of $L^2(M)$ onto subspaces generated by eigenfunctions with eigenvalues $\mu \in [(k-1)^2, k^2)$. He obtained sharp inequalities of the form

$$||P_k f||_q \le k^{\sigma(p,q,n)} ||f||_p,$$

where $1 \le p \le 2$ and q = 2 or p' = p/(p-1). These inequalities imply L^p norm estimates for eigenfunctions. In particular, if φ_{λ} is the eigenfunction and p = 2(n+1)/(n-1) then

(8)
$$\|\varphi_{\lambda}\|_{p} \leq C\lambda^{1/(2p)} \|\varphi_{\lambda}\|_{2}.$$

5.2. Lower estimate of the zero set on the smooth case by Colding and Minicozzi. Inspired by the ideas of Donnelly and Fefferman, Colding and Minicozzi [25] proved a lower bound for the size of the nodal set by finding many balls of size $C/\sqrt{\lambda}$ with bounded doubling index. They covered the manifold M by balls of radius $C/\sqrt{\lambda}$ in such a way that φ_{λ} is zero at the center of each ball and each point is covered by not more than C_1 balls. As in the real analytic case it is also true in the smooth case that one can control the size of the zero set in balls, where the doubling index is smaller than a fixed numerical constant D. Let's call such balls good and denote by \mathcal{B} the collection of good balls. In each good ball B the eigenfunction φ_{λ} cannot oscillate too fast since we control its growth properties, and one can inscribe a ball of radius $c_D/\sqrt{\lambda}$ in $B \cap \{\varphi_{\lambda} > 0\}$ and a ball of radius $c_D/\sqrt{\lambda}$ in $B \cap \{\varphi_{\lambda} > 0\}$. Every segment connecting these balls has a sign change of φ_{λ} and that therefore

$$\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(Z(\varphi_{\lambda}) \cap B) > c\lambda^{-(n-1)/2}$$

The elegant idea [25] states that most of the L^2 -mass of the function is concentrated in good balls:

$$\sum_{B \in \mathcal{B}} \int_{B} |\varphi_{\lambda}|^{2} \ge c_{1} \|\varphi_{\lambda}\|_{2}^{2}.$$

This is true because the sum over bad balls satisfies

$$\sum_{B \notin \mathcal{B}} \int_{B} |\varphi_{\lambda}|^{2} \leq \frac{C}{D} \|\varphi_{\lambda}\|_{2}^{2}.$$

Let $G = \bigcup_{B \in \mathcal{B}} B$. Since each point is covered at most C_1 times we have

$$\int_{G} |\varphi_{\lambda}|^{2} \ge c \|\varphi_{\lambda}\|_{2}^{2}.$$

Then the Hölder inequality gives

$$c\|\varphi_{\lambda}\|_{2}^{2} \le \int_{G} |\varphi_{\lambda}|^{2} \le \left(\int_{M} |\varphi_{\lambda}|^{2(n+1)/(n-1)}\right)^{(n-1)/(n+1)} |G|^{2/(n+1)}.$$

To estimate the number of good balls, Colding and Minicozzi applied the L^p bound (8) of Sogge, it implies $|G| \ge c_2 \lambda^{-(n-1)/4}$. G is a union of good balls of radius $C/\sqrt{\lambda}$. Hence the number of the good balls is at least $c_3 \lambda^{(n+1)/4}$. This leads to the following lower bound of the zero set

$$\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(Z(\varphi_{\lambda})) > c_4 \lambda^{-(n-3)/4}.$$

5.3. Lower estimate of the zero set by Sogge and Zelditch. Another approach to the estimate of the size of the zero set from below was suggested [84], [85] by Sogge and Zelditch. Their starting point is the corollary of the Green formula applied to nodal domains

$$\lambda \int_{M} |\varphi_{\lambda}| = 2 \int_{Z(\varphi_{\lambda})} |\nabla \varphi_{\lambda}|.$$

It immediately implies that

$$\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(Z(\varphi_{\lambda})) \ge \lambda \frac{\|\varphi_{\lambda}\|_{1}}{\|\nabla \varphi_{\lambda}\|_{\infty}}.$$

Rescaling the equation $\Delta \varphi_{\lambda} + \lambda \varphi_{\lambda} = 0$ from balls of radius $c/\sqrt{\lambda}$ to unit balls and applying standard elliptic estimates it is not difficult to prove that $\|\nabla \varphi_{\lambda}\|_{\infty} \leq C\sqrt{\lambda} \|\varphi_{\lambda}\|_{\infty}$. Finally the inequality

$$\|\varphi_{\lambda}\|_{\infty} \le C\lambda^{(n-1)/4} \|\varphi_{\lambda}\|_{1}$$

implies the estimate $\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(Z(\varphi_{\lambda})) \geq c\lambda^{-(n-3)/4}$. The inequality between the L^1 and L^{∞} norms of eigenfunctions is non-trivial.

Remark. We would like to mention that the third proof of the lower bound [25], [85] (mentioned in the previous subsection) was given [87] by Steinerberger, who applied the heat flow to the eigenfunctions. His approach is using L^{∞} bounds for eigenfunctions. The heat kernel approach in [87] was further generalized to linear combinations of eigenfunctions [88] and it shows that if f is a linear combination of eigenfunctions with eigenvalues in the interval $(\lambda, 10\lambda)$, then either the L^{∞} norm of f is large compared to L^{1} norm or f has a large zero set.

Other works on the lower bounds include [65, 44].

6. From eigenfunctions to solutions of elliptic PDEs

6.1. Harmonic extension of eigenfunctions. Some of the questions on the Laplace eigenfunctions can be reduced to questions on harmonic functions on Riemannian manifolds. If φ_{λ} is an eigenfunction on M satisfying $\Delta \varphi_{\lambda} + \lambda \varphi_{\lambda} = 0$ then the function

$$u(x,t) = \varphi_{\lambda}(x)e^{\sqrt{\lambda}t}$$

is defined on $M \times \mathbb{R}$ and is harmonic with respect to the natural metric on the product manifold. The zero set of the new function is the cylinder over the zero set of the old function:

$$Z_u = Z_{\varphi_\lambda} \times \mathbb{R}.$$

The equation for u is now independent of λ , the growth of u in the variable t carries the information on the eigenvalue. The idea of harmonic extension allows to simplify several steps in the proof of the upper bound in [29], including the holomorphic extension with estimate and the proof of the doubling index estimate $C\sqrt{\lambda}$.

6.2. The frequency function. We start with a harmonic function h in a subdomain Ω of the Euclidean space and for each ball $B = B_r(x) \subset \Omega$ define the following quantities

$$H_h(x,r) = \frac{1}{|\partial B|} \int_{\partial B} h^2, \quad \mathcal{F}_h(x,r) = r \frac{d}{dr} \log H(x,r).$$

It was known to Agmon [2] and Almgen [4] that $\mathcal{F}_h(x,r)$ is an increasing function of r and thus the function $t \to \log H_h(x,e^t)$ is convex; \mathcal{F}_h is called the frequency function of h. Garofalo and Lin [36] showed that a similar almost monotonicity inequality holds for solutions of second order elliptic PDEs in divergence form with Lipschitz coefficients, which has many applications to nodal sets on smooth manifolds. We omit the accurate definition of the frequency in that setting, but we would like to describe the relation of this term to the doubling index defined in 2.5. The doubling index and frequency are almost synonyms: one of them deals with the growth of L^2 norm another one with L^{∞} norm. The definition of the frequency and the monotonicity property lead to the following inequalities

$$\mathcal{F}_h(x,r) \le \log_2 \frac{H_h(x,2r)}{H_h(x,r)} \le \mathcal{F}_h(x,2r)$$

for any ball B = B(x,r) such that $B(x,2r) \subset \Omega$. At the same time the standard elliptic estimates imply that one can compare L^2 and L^{∞} norms of harmonic functions if we are allowed to enlarge the radius of the ball:

$$H_h(x,r) \le \max_{B_r(x)} |h| \le CH_h(x, 3r/2).$$

This explains the connection between the frequency and the doubling index of solutions of second order elliptic equations,

$$c\mathcal{F}_h(x, r/3) \le N_h(B_r(x)) \le C\mathcal{F}_h(x, 3r).$$

6.3. Applications to eigenfunctions. We consider the lift u(x,t) of the eigenfunction φ_{λ} as a solution of the second order elliptic PDE in divergence form. The dependence of u on t encodes the growth properties:

$$\max_{M\times [-2r,2r]}|u|=e^{\sqrt{\lambda}r}\max_{M\times [-r,r]}|u|.$$

It is not difficult to deduce from the almost monotonicity property of the frequency function/doubling index that the frequency and the doubling index of u in any ball in $M \times [-1,1]$ are bounded by $C\sqrt{\lambda}$. This approach gives a new proof of the doubling index estimate $C\sqrt{\lambda}$ of eigenfunctions. For harmonic functions on Riemannian manifolds the frequency controls the order of vanishing and also the size of the zero set, see [38], [42], [55].

7. Propagation of smallness

Harmonic functions on Riemannian manifold share some properties of holomorphic functions when the metric is smooth but not necessarily real-analytic. An important illustration is the (weak) unique continuation principle for such functions proved by Cordes [26] and Aronszajn [5]. If a harmonic function defined on some domain Ω is zero on an open subset of Ω then it is zero on the whole domain. The statement is true for solutions of elliptic equations in divergence form with Lipschitz coefficients, but it fails [66] for Holder continuous coefficients in dimension larger than 2. We need two quantitative versions of this principle which we refer to as propagation of smallness.

7.1. Three ball theorem. The first quantitative version of the statement is the Hadamard three-circle theorem for holomorphic functions on the complex plane. Let f be holomorphic in some neighborhood of the origin, define $M(r) = \max_{|z|=r} |f(z)|$, then

$$M(r_1) \le M(r_0)^{\alpha} M(r_2)^{1-\alpha}$$
, where $r_0 < r_1 < r_2$, $r_1 = r_0^{\alpha} r_2^{1-\alpha}$.

For a function h harmonic in Euclidean metric the same statement becomes true [38], [2], [4] if one replaces M(r) by the L^2 -average $H_h(x,r) = |\partial B_r(x)|^{-1} \int_{\partial B_r(x)} |h|^2$. It is equivalent to the convexity property discussed in section 6.2. Further, comparison of L^2 and L^{∞} norms yields the following inequality

(9)
$$\sup_{|x| \le r_1} |h(x)| \le C \sup_{|x| \le r_0} |h(x)|^{\alpha} \sup_{|x| \le r_2} |h(x)|^{1-\alpha}, \quad \alpha = \alpha(r_0/r_1, r_2/r_1) \in (0, 1).$$

This result was generalized to solutions of elliptic equations with non-analytic coefficients by Landis [52]. It holds for solution u to elliptic equations in divergence form $\operatorname{div}(A\nabla u)=0$ with Lipschitz coefficients.

7.2. Question of Landis. Landis asked whether the inequality (9) remains true when the smallest ball $\{|x| \leq r_0\}$ is replaced by a wild set of positive measure. Suppose that u is a solution of the equation $\operatorname{div}(A\nabla u) = 0$ in some ball 2B such that |u| is bounded by one in 2B and let E be a

measurable subset of B with positive measure. Assume also that u is small on E, $\sup_{E} |u| \le \varepsilon$. The question of Landis is whether the inequality

$$\sup_{B} |u| \le C\varepsilon^{\alpha}$$

holds with some C>0 and $\alpha\in(0,1)$ that depend on the equation and on the volume |E|>0, but not on u or the geometry of E. For the case of real analytic coefficients the affirmative answer was given by Nadirashvili [75]. For the case of smooth coefficients partial advances towards the question of Landis were obtained by Nadirashvili [70] and by Vessella [89]. In the real-analytic case it can be obtained with the help of holomorphic extension with estimate. For any holomorphic function f (of one complex variable) $\log |f|$ is subharmonic, which is a powerful unique continuation property. It allows to get the affirmative answer to the question of Landis problem in the real-analytic case.

The positive answer to the question of Landis was recently obtained for elliptic equations of the form $\operatorname{div}(A\nabla u)=0$ with Lipschitz coefficients. The proof is based on a simple version of multiscale iteration, see the lecture notes [59] for the mini-course at PCMI 2018 and also [58] for further discussion of the classical problems on unique continuation. The recent proof also yields the bound for the BMO-norm of $\log |u|$ in terms of the doubling index of u. As the corollary one can obtain the estimate of the BMO-norm of $\log |\varphi_{\lambda}|$ for eigenfunctions that was discussed in Section 2.6.

7.3. Quantitative Cauchy uniqueness theorem. The Cauchy uniqueness property for second order elliptic PDEs with Lipschitz coefficients states that if $\operatorname{div}(A\nabla u) = 0$ in some domain Ω , $u \in C^1(\bar{\Omega})$ and the solution u and its normal derivative u_n vanish on a relatively open part Γ of $\partial\Omega$ then u = 0 in Ω . We are looking for a quantitative version of this statement, which is called conditional stability of the Cauchy problem. For the history of the question that goes back to Hadamard we refer the reader to the survey [3].

We formulate the quantitative result from [3] in simple geometric situation. Suppose that u is a solution of an elliptic equation $\operatorname{div}(A\nabla u)=0$ in the half-ball $B_{2r}^+=\{x=(x_1,...,x_n):|x|<2r,x_n>0\}$ and is C^1 smooth up to the boundary. Let Γ be the flat part of the boundary of B_{2r}^+ , $\Gamma=\{x:|x|< r,x_n=0\}$. We assume $\sup_{B_{2r}^+}|u|\leq 1$. If the Cauchy data of u is small on Γ , then the solution is small on each smaller half-ball. Namely, if $\sup_{\Gamma}(|u|+|\nabla u|)\leq \varepsilon$ then

$$\sup_{B_r^+} |u| \le C\varepsilon^{\alpha},$$

for some C > 0, $\alpha \in (0,1)$ that depend on the coefficients of the equation and on r but not on u.

7.4. Old open question on the Cauchy uniqueness problem. Here we mention the second question that Nadirashvili suggested [74] to focus on to solve the Yau conjecture.

Assume u is a harmonic function in the unit ball $B \subset \mathbb{R}^3$ and u is C^{∞} -smooth in the closed ball \overline{B} . Let $S \subset \partial B$ be any closed set with positive area. Is it true that $\nabla u = 0$ on S implies $\nabla u \equiv 0$?

For the less smooth class of functions $C^{1+\varepsilon}(\overline{B_1})$ there is a striking counterexample [11], [91]. The attempts to construct C^2 -smooth counterexamples were not successful.

8. Zeroes and singular sets of solutions of elliptic PDEs with smooth coefficients

8.1. Structure of the zero set and the estimate of Hardt and Simon. Recall that the singular set $S(\varphi)$ of a function φ is the set $\{x: \varphi(x) = 0, \nabla \varphi(x) = 0\}$ and the critical set is defined by $\{x: \nabla \varphi(x) = 0\}$. The structure of the zero sets and critical sets of eigenfunctions and more general solutions of elliptic PDEs is a delicate subject especially when the metric or the coefficients of the equations are not real-analytic.

Bers [9] studied the local behavior of solutions of linear elliptic PDE by looking at the first term in the Taylor expansion of the solution. In particular the work of Bers implies that for Laplace eigenfunctions on surfaces the nodal set is a union of curves with equiangular intersections. Caffarelli and Friedman [17] showed that in dimension n the singular sets of some linear and semilinear elliptic equations have Hausdorff dimension at most n-2. Hardt and Simon [42] proved upper bounds for Hausdorff measure of nodal sets in terms of growth. Their results imply that if u is a solution to a second order elliptic equation in divergence form with Lipschitz coefficients in a fixed ball 2B then

$$\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(Z(u) \cap B) \le CN^{CN}$$
.

where

$$N = N_u(B) = \log \frac{\sup_{2B} |u|}{\sup_{B} |u|}$$

is the doubling index.

8.2. Harmonic counterpart of the estimate from above in Yau's conjecture. The estimate of Hardt and Simon was recently improved in [55], where it was shown that for solutions of second order elliptic equations in divergence form $\operatorname{div}(A\nabla u) = 0$ with smooth coefficients there exists a = a(n) such that

$$\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(Z(u)\cap B) \le CN^{a(n)}, \quad N = N_u(B),$$

where C depends on the coefficients of the equation in 2B, but not on u. The polynomial upper bound in the Yau conjecture follows from this inequality and the lifting trick.

The upper bound in Yau's conjecture

$$\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(Z(\varphi_{\lambda})) \le C\sqrt{\lambda}$$

would follow from the linear estimate on the size of the zero set in terms of the doubling index:

$$\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(Z(u)\cap B)\leq CN.$$

8.3. Estimates of the singular set. The quantitative estimates of the singular and critical sets of solutions of elliptic PDEs is an interesting and developing topic. For harmonic functions the critical set is of codimension two and has locally finite (n-2)-dimensional Hausdorff measure. The proofs [41], [45], [46] show that the measure of the singular set can be estimated in terms of the doubling index for the gradient. The explicit bound

$$\mathcal{H}^{n-2}(S(u)\cap B) \le C^{N^2}, \quad N = N_u(B)$$

was recently obtained [68] by Naber and Valtorta. The method to study stratification properties of the singular sets involves the notion of the effective singular set and is also explained in [23] by Cheeger, Naber and Valtorta.

Examples of singular sets of harmonic functions in dimension three suggest much stronger bound $\mathcal{H}^{n-2}(S(u)\cap B)\leq CN^2$, which was conjectured by F.-H. Lin. It is not known whether this estimate holds even for harmonic functions in \mathbb{R}^3 .

9. On the proof of the polynomial upper bound

Let Q_0 be a cube in \mathbb{R}^n . Consider a solution u to an elliptic equation in divergence form $\operatorname{div}(A\nabla u)=0$ with Lipschitz coefficients A in a cube $3Q_0$. By $N_u(Q_0)$ we denote the doubling index of u in a cube Q_0 :

$$N_u(Q_0) = \log_2 \frac{\sup_{2Q_0} |u|}{\sup_{Q_0} |u|}.$$

The proof [55] of the polynomial upper bound

(10)
$$\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(Z_u \cap Q_0) \le CN_u^{C_n}(Q_0),$$

is a multiscale iteration argument in its essence. Typically such arguments are cumbersome, but we hide all iterations in one notation (F(N)) so that the reader does not see iterations at all.

Assume that any subcube of Q_0 has a doubling index not greater than a number N and we would like to find the smallest upper bound F(N) such that

(11)
$$\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(Z_u \cap Q) \le F(N)s^{n-1}(Q)$$

for any subcube Q of Q_0 , where s(Q) is the side length of Q. Hardt and Simon proved in (11) that $F(N) \leq CN^{CN}$, in particular F(N) is finite. While our goal is to show that $F(N) \leq CN^{C}$.

Assume that a cube Q has side length 1. If N is small we can use the bound by Hardt and Simon. When N is large we can chop the unit cube Q into K^n equal smaller cubes q_i of size 1/K, and we may hope that many of q_i will have a doubling index smaller than the doubling index of Q and in fact it happens and helps.

Lemma on the distribution of doubling index. If K and N are sufficiently large, then there are at least $K^n - \frac{1}{2}K^{n-1}$ good cubes q_i such that $N(q_i) \leq N/2$ and for any subcube \tilde{q} of good q_i the doubling index of \tilde{q} is also smaller than N/2.

Consider the size of the zero set inside of each cube q_i . For good cubes we have a good bound $F(N/2)\frac{1}{K^{n-1}}$ and for the cubes, which are not good, we only have a bound $F(N)\frac{1}{K^{n-1}}$. But the number of bad cubes (which are not good) is smaller than $\frac{1}{2}K^{n-1}$. The latter lemma implies the recursive inequality:

$$F(N) \le 2KF(N/2),$$

which yields the polynomial upper bound.

Remark. For the applications of the lemma on the distribution of doubling index it is important that the constant $\frac{1}{2}$ in lemma is smaller than 1. If there was 1 instead of $\frac{1}{2}$ we would not be able to obtain any upper bound on Hausdorff measure.

The proof of lemma on the distribution of doubling indices is using techniques of quantitative unique continuation. There are two main statements in the proof: the simplex lemma and the hyperplane lemma. For the sake of simplicity we formulate them for ordinary harmonic functions in \mathbb{R}^3 .

Simplex lemma. Suppose 4 points x_1, x_2, x_3, x_4 in \mathbb{R}^3 form a non-degenerate simplex S with sides at least 1. Define the width of S as the minimal distance between pairs of parallel planes in \mathbb{R}^3 such that S is between two planes. Let a>0 and assume that $\frac{\text{width}(S)}{\text{diam}(S)}\geq a$. There exist positive constants c=c(a), C=C(a), k=k(a) such that the following holds. If u is a harmonic function in \mathbb{R}^3 such that $N_u(B_1(x_i))\geq N$ for i=1,2,3,4, then for the barycenter x_0 of S the doubling index of u in $B_{k \text{ diam}(S)}(x_0)$ is at least N(1+c)-C.

Hyperplane lemma. Let u be a harmonic function in \mathbb{R}^3 , let A > 100 be an integer and $N \geq 2$. Consider a finite lattice of points $L_A : \{(i, j, 0) : i = -A, \ldots A, j = -A, \ldots A\}$. If N and A are sufficiently large and $B_1(x) \geq N$ for each $x \in L_A$, then $N(B_A(0)) \geq 2N - C$.

The proof of the simplex lemma is using the monotonicity property of the frequency and the proof of the hyperplane lemma relies on the quantitative Cauchy uniqueness property.

10. Lower bound in Yau's conjecture

10.1. Reduction to Nadirashvili's conjecture. The proof of the lower bound in the Yau conjecture is using the fact that the zero set of φ_{λ} is

 $C/\sqrt{\lambda}$ dense. The manifold M can be covered by $\sim \lambda^{n/2}$ balls B_j of radius $\sim \frac{1}{\sqrt{\lambda}}$ in such a way that φ_{λ} is zero at the centers of the balls B_j and every point of M is covered less than C times. Donnelly and Fefferman proved that in the real analytic case at least half of B_j have a bounded doubling index, but we don't know whether it holds in the smooth case and we follow another way suggested by Nadirashvili. We prove that in each ball B_j (with zero at its center) the zero set of φ_{λ} has (n-1)-dimensional Hausdorff measure at least $c\lambda^{-(n-1)/2}$. Since each ball is covered at most C times and the total number of balls is comparable to $\lambda^{n/2}$ the lower bound in Yau's conjecture follows.

Nadirashvili proposed a conjecture about harmonic functions in order to attack the lower bound in Yau's conjecture.

Conjecture of Nadirashvili (proved in [56]). There exists a constant c > 0 such that for any harmonic function u in a unit ball B in \mathbb{R}^3 with zero at the center of B the area of zero set of u in B is larger than c.

In dimension two a similar question is not difficult. Zero set of any non-zero harmonic function in a unit disc is a union of analytic curves and due to the maximum principle each zero curve is not allowed to have loops and therefore there is a zero curve, which connects the center of of the disc with the boundary of the disc and has a length bigger than the radius of the disc.

In dimensions three and higher the conjecture is true, but the recent proof given in [56] is complicated and works for solutions of more general elliptic equations. The proof does not use real-analyticity. No simple proof is known for the case of harmonic functions in \mathbb{R}^3 .

To prove the lower bound in Yau's conjecture we need the rescaled version of Nadirashvili's conjecture for elliptic equations.

Theorem. If u is a solution of a second order uniformly elliptic equation $\operatorname{div}(A\nabla u) = 0$ with Lipschitz coefficients in the unit ball $B_1(0) \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ and u(0) = 0 then

$$\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(Z(u) \cap B_r(0)) \ge cr^{n-1}, r \in (0,1),$$

where c depends on the coefficients of elliptic equation but does not depend on the solution u.

Combining the last theorem with the lifting trick one can show that in each ball B_j (with zero of φ_{λ} at its center and of radius $\sim \frac{1}{\sqrt{\lambda}}$) the zero set of φ_{λ} has (n-1)-dimensional Hausdorff measure at least $c\lambda^{-(n-1)/2}$.

10.2. On the proof of Nadirashvili's conjecture. The proof is not simple and quite long. We would like to explain in this section the logic of the proof and the key points. We took a liberty to add the notion of stable growth to the proof, which simplifies understanding. In the original text [56] the words "stable growth" were not used.

Everywhere in this section u is assumed to be a harmonic function in \mathbb{R}^3 . We would like to start with a very non-sharp claim.

Claim 1. Let B_1 be a unit ball in \mathbb{R}^3 . If u(0) = 0 and $N_u(B_1) \leq N$, then

$$\mathcal{H}^2(Z_u \cap B_1) \ge \frac{c}{N^2}.$$

The claim is not difficult to prove. It is true that one can inscribe a ball b_+ of radius $\frac{c_1}{N}$ in $\{u>0\}\cap B_1$ and a ball b_- of radius $\frac{c_1}{N}$ in $\{u<0\}\cap B_1$ (see [57] for details). Every segment connecting b_+ and b_- has a zero point. That implies $H^2(Z_u\cap B_1)\geq \frac{c}{N^2}$.

The bound above becomes worse as $N \to \infty$. Our goal is to obtain a uniform lower bound, which does not depend on N.

We will say that u has a stable growth in a ball B if

$$N_u(B) \le 1000 N_u(\frac{1}{4}B).$$

The number 1000 is a fixed sufficiently large constant.

We will say that u has a stable growth of order N in a ball B if $N_u(\frac{1}{4}B) \ge N$ and $N_u(B) \le 1000N$.

Remark. Note that by almost monotinicty of the doubling index the opposite estimate holds

$$N_u(\frac{1}{4}B) \le CN_u(B).$$

Here is the key lemma used in the proof of uniform lower bound.

Key lemma (simplified version of Proposition 6.1 in [56]). There is a sufficiently large number N_0 such that the following holds. Let $B = B_r(x)$ be a ball of radius r in \mathbb{R}^3 . If $N > N_0$ and a harmonic function u has a stable growth of order N in B, then there exist $c[\sqrt{N}]^{n-1}2^{c\log N/\log\log N}$ disjoint balls B_j in B of radius r/\sqrt{N} such that u is zero at the centers of B_j .

Remark. The fact that in the key lemma the constant $2^{c \log N / \log \log N}$ is larger than 1 gives us a hint (but not immediate proof) that the bigger the doubling index, the better lower bounds should be. In fact it is true that the bigger $N_u(\frac{1}{4}B)$, the bigger $\mathcal{H}^2(Z_u \cap B)$ should be.

Just like the proof of the polynomial upper bound, the proof of Nadirashvili's conjecture is also a multiscale argument in its nature, and again we will hide all multiscale iterations in one notation. We define

$$F(N) = \inf_{*} \frac{\mathcal{H}^2(Z_u \cap B_r(x))}{r^2},$$

where the infimum is taken over all harmonic functions in \mathbb{R}^3 and over all balls $B_r(x)$ such that

- (i) for any ball $b \subset B_1$ the doubling index of u in b is not greater than N,
- (ii) $B_r(x) \subset B_1$,
- (iii) u(x) = 0.

The rescaled version of Claim 1 gives an estimate $F(N) \ge c/N^2$ and our goal is to show that $F(N) \ge c > 0$.

Logic of the proof of uniform lower bound using the key lemma. Fix N and consider u and a ball $B = B_r(x)$ such that the conditions (i), (ii), (iii) hold and F(N) is almost achieved on u:

$$\frac{\mathcal{H}^2(Z_u \cap B)}{r^2} \le 2F(N).$$

If $N_u(\frac{1}{4}B) \leq N_0$, we can use Claim 1 to conclude

$$F(N) \ge \frac{\mathcal{H}^2(Z_u \cap B)}{2r^2} \ge c_2.$$

When $N_u(\frac{1}{4}B)$ is sufficiently large we will show that $\frac{\mathcal{H}^2(Z_u \cap B)}{2r^2} > 2F(N)$ and therefore will arrive to contradiction.

If u has a stable growth in B, namely $N_u(B) \leq 1000N_u(\frac{1}{4}B)$, then we could denote $N_u(\frac{1}{4}B)$ by \tilde{N} and the key lemma would imply that there exist $c[\sqrt{\tilde{N}}]^{n-1}2^{c\log \tilde{N}/\log\log \tilde{N}}$ disjoint balls B_j in B of radius $r/\sqrt{\tilde{N}}$ such that u is zero at the centers of B_j . For each of B_j we know

$$\mathcal{H}^2(B_j \cap Z_u) \ge F(N) \left(\frac{r}{\sqrt{\tilde{N}}}\right)^2.$$

Since the balls B_j are disjoint and in B we get

$$\frac{\mathcal{H}^2(B \cap Z_u)}{r^2} \ge \sum \frac{\mathcal{H}^2(B_j \cap Z_u)}{r^2} \ge cF(N)2^{c\log \tilde{N}/\log\log \tilde{N}} > 2F(N).$$

The contradiction is obtained. However there is an obstacle to directly apply the key lemma because it is not necessarily true that u has a stable growth in B.

But there is a smaller ball in B with stable growth of u.

Lemma on stable growth (follows from Lemmas 4.1, 4.2 in [56]). If $N_u(\frac{1}{4}B)$ is sufficently large, then there is a ball $\tilde{B} \subset B$ and a number $\tilde{N} \geq c_3 N_u(\frac{1}{4}B)$ such the radii of B and \tilde{B} are related by

$$r(\tilde{B}) = \frac{c_4 r(B)}{\log^2 \tilde{N}}$$

and u has a stable growth of order $\frac{\tilde{N}}{\log^2 \tilde{N}}$ in \tilde{B} .

Remark. The proof of the lemma on stable growth is using the monotonicity property of the frequency and the following fact on monotonic functions.

Fact. If $\beta(r)$ is any increasing function on [0,1] with $\beta(0) > 2$, then there is a number $N \ge 2$ and an interval $I \subset [0,1]$ of length $\frac{c}{\log^2 N}$ such that

$$N \le \beta(r) \le 2N$$
 for $r \in I$.

Combining the lemma on stable growth and the key lemma we come to the same conclusion that

$$\frac{\mathcal{H}^2(B \cap Z_u)}{r^2} \ge c_5 F(N) 2^{c \log \tilde{N}/\log \log \tilde{N}}/\log^4 \tilde{N} > 2F(N).$$

We finished the attempt to explain how the key lemma implies Nadirashvili's conjecture.

On the proof of the key lemma. In this section we present a plan of the proof. We omit some technical details and assume that r = 2.

Step 1. Iterations of the lemma on distribution of doubling index are used to show that if a harmonic function u has the doubling index in the cube Q smaller than some large number N and we partition Q into K^3 equal subcubes with $K \leq N$, then the number of Q_j such that

$$(12) N(Q_i) \ge N/2^{c_1 \log K/\log \log K}$$

is smaller than K^{2-c_2} , where c_1, c_2 are small positive numerical constants.

Step 2. Assume that B is a ball of radius 2, $\max_{\frac{1}{4}B}|u|=1$ and $|u(0,0,1)|=\max_{\frac{1}{2}B}|u|$. The stable growth assumption implies

$$\max_{\frac{1}{2}B}|u| \ge 2^N \text{ and } \max_{2B}|u| \le 2^{CN}.$$

We consider cubes forming a lattice with sides parallel to x, y, z axes and with side length $1/\sqrt{N}$. Let us denote by Q_j those cubes from the lattice, which intersect B. The total number of Q_j is comparable to $(\sqrt{N})^3$.

To prove the key lemma it is enough to show that there are at least $N2^{c \log N/\log \log N}$ cubes Q_i that contain a zero point.

It follows from the step 1 that most of Q_j (all except probably N^{1-c_5} cubes) satisfy

$$(13) N_u(Q_j) \le N/W,$$

where $W = 2^{c_3 \log N/\log \log N}$. We call Q_j good if (13) holds.

Claim 2. If Q_j and Q_k are adjacent and good, then

$$\max_{\frac{1}{2}Q_j} |u| \le \max_{\frac{1}{2}Q_k} |u| 2^{CN/W}.$$

We split cubes Q_j into groups so that the centers of the cubes in each group lie on a line parallel to z-axis. We call such groups of cubes tunnels. Each tunnel has at most $C\sqrt{N}$ cubes.

Observation. By step 1 most of the tunnels have only good cubes.

Now, consider tunnels that contain only good cubes and at least one cube Q_j with distance to the maximum point (0,0,1) smaller than $1/\log^2 N$. It follows from Step 1 that the total number of such tunnels is at least $c_5 N/\log^4 N$.

The proof of the key lemma is completed by the next proposition.

Proposition. Assume that a tunnel T contains only good cubes and at least one cube with distance to the maximum point (0,0,1) smaller than $1/\log^2 N$. Then T contains at least c_6W cubes Q_i with zeroes of u.

Step 3 (Proof of proposition).

Since T is parallel to z axis it contains at least one cube Q_a in $\frac{1}{4}B$ and therefore there is at least one cube in T with $\max_{Q_a} |u| \leq 1$. We also know that T contains at least one cube Q_b with distance to the maximum point (0,0,1) smaller than $1/\log^2 N$ and it appears that

$$\max_{\frac{1}{2}Q_b}|u| \ge 2^{c_4N}.$$

The proof of the latter statement is using the assumption of stable growth. We split the latter statement into several claims, but omit some of the details.

Claim 3. If
$$\rho \in (\frac{1}{\log^{100} N}, 1/8)$$
, then

$$N_u(B_\rho(0,0,1)) \le C\rho N.$$

Claim 3 says that the doubling index with the center at the maximum becomes smaller when we decrease the radius. The next claim gives a lower bound on the maximum in small balls near the maximum.

Claim 4. Assume that $\rho \in (\frac{1}{\log^{100} N}, 1/8)$ and the distance from a point x to the maximum point (0,0,1) is smaller than ρ . If a positive number $s \leq \rho/2$, then

$$N_u(B_s(x)) \le C\rho N$$

and

$$\max_{B_s(x)} |u| \ge |u(0,0,1)| 2^{-C\rho N \log(\frac{\rho}{s})}.$$

Claim 5. If a distance from a cube Q_b to the maximum point (0,0,1) is smaller than $1/\log^2 N$, then

$$\max_{\frac{1}{2}Q_b} |u| \ge |u(0,0,1)| 2^{-CN/\log N}$$

and therefore $\max_{\frac{1}{2}Q_b}|u| \geq 2^{c_4N}$.

Now we are ready to finish the proof of the proposition. We start going along T from Q_a with $\max_{\frac{1}{2}Q_a} |u| \leq 1$ to the cube Q_b with $\max_{\frac{1}{2}Q_b} |u| \geq 2^{c_4N}$ and watch how the maximum over cubes changes. The total multiplicative increment is at least 2^{c_4N} . We consider twice smaller cubes because further we will apply the Harnack inequality.

If we have two adjacent cubes Q_j and Q_k where u does not have any zeroes, then the Harnack inequality guarantees that

$$\max_{\frac{1}{2}Q_j}|u| \le C \max_{\frac{1}{2}Q_k}|u|.$$

The total number of cubes in T is smaller than $C\sqrt{N}$ and therefore the total multiplicative increment over pairs of adjacent cubes with no zeroes is

smaller $C^{C\sqrt{N}}$, which is a way smaller than 2^{c_4N} . In particular the Harnack inequality guarantess that there is at least one cube in T with a zero of u. So the major part of the multiplicative increment comes from the pairs of cubes, where at least one of the cubes has a zero point.

All cubes in T are good and by Claim 2 for any adjacent cubes in T

$$\max_{\frac{1}{2}Q_j}|u| \leq \max_{\frac{1}{2}Q_k}|u|2^{CN/W}.$$

In particular, we cannot realize the increment 2^{c_4N} passing only one pair of adjacent cubes, even if there is a zero there. Moreover Claim 2 guarentees that the total number of cubes in T with zeroes of u is at least c_6W .

11. In between real-analytic and smooth cases

Between February 13 and February 17, 2017 there was a workshop [1] at the Institute for Advanced Study on Emerging Topics: Nodal sets of Eigenfunctions. The first author was giving a talk on the joint result with the second author and N. Nadirashvili:

Theorem. If Ω is a bounded domain in \mathbb{R}^n with a smooth boundary and φ_{λ} is any Laplace eigenfunction of Ω with Dirichlet boundary conditions, then $\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(Z_{\varphi_{\lambda}}) \leq C_{\Omega}\sqrt{\lambda}\log(\lambda + e)$.

During the talk Fedor Nazarov removed a half of the proof, which appeared to be unnecessary, simplified the argument and improved the bound to the optimal one:

$$\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(Z_{\varphi_{\lambda}}) \le C_{\Omega} \sqrt{\lambda}.$$

The opposite inequality

$$\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(Z_{\varphi_{\lambda}}) \ge c_{\Omega} \sqrt{\lambda},$$

is also true (if we include the boundary of Ω in the nodal set $Z_{\varphi_{\lambda}}$) and now it has two different proofs: one is due to Donnelly and Fefferman and another proof involves the solution of Nadirashvili's conjecture.

References

- Report on Workshop on Emerging Topics: Nodal sets of Eigenfunctions, IAS, 2017. https://www.math.ias.edu/files/report.pdf. Accessed: 2018-10-30.
- [2] Shmuel Agmon. Unicité et convexité dans les problèmes différentiels. Séminaire de Mathématiques Supérieures, No. 13 (Été, 1965). Les Presses de l'Université de Montréal, Montreal, Que., 1966. MR 0252808
- [3] Giovanni Alessandrini, Luca Rondi, Edi Rosset, and Sergio Vessella. The stability for the Cauchy problem for elliptic equations. *Inverse Problems*, 25(12):123004, 47, 2009.
 MR 2565570
- [4] J. F. Almgren Jr. Dirichlet's problem for multiple valued functions and the regularity of mass minimizing integral currents. In *Minimal Submanifolds and Geodesics (Proc. Japan-United States Sem.*, Tokyo, 1977), pages 1–6. North-Holland, Amsterdam-New York, 1979. MR 0574247
- [5] N. Aronszajn. A unique continuation theorem for solutions of elliptic partial differential equations or inequalities of second order. J. Math. Pures Appl. (9), 36:235–249, 1957. MR 0092067

- [6] Kari Astala, Tadeusz Iwaniec, and Gaven Martin. Elliptic Partial Differential Equations and Quasiconformal Mappings in the Plane (PMS-48). Princeton University Press, 2009. MR 2472875
- [7] P. Bérard and B. Helffer. A. Stern's analysis of the nodal sets of some families of spherical harmonics revisited. *Monatsh. Math.*, 180(3):435–468, 2016. MR 3513215
- [8] Pierre Bérard and Bernard Helffer. Courant-sharp eigenvalues for the equilateral torus, and for the equilateral triangle. Lett. Math. Phys., 106(12):1729–1789, 2016. MR 3569644
- [9] Lipman Bers. Local behavior of solutions of general linear elliptic equations. Communications on Pure and Applied Mathematics, 8(4):473–496, 1955. MR 0075416
- [10] B. Bojanov. Elementary proof of the Remez inequality. Amer. Math. Monthly, 100(5):483–485, 1993. MR 1215537
- [11] J. Bourgain and T. Wolff. A remark on gradients of harmonic functions in dimension \geq 3. Colloq. Math., 60/61(1):253–260, 1990. MR 1096375
- [12] Jean Bourgain and Semyon Dyatlov. Spectral gaps without the pressure condition. Ann. of Math. (2), 187(3):825–867, 2018. MR 3779959
- [13] Jean Bourgain and Zeév Rudnick. On the geometry of the nodal lines of eigenfunctions of the two-dimensional torus. Ann. Henri Poincaré, 12(6):1027–1053, 2011. MR 2823207
- [14] Jean Bourgain and Zeév Rudnick. On the nodal sets of toral eigenfunctions. *Invent. Math.*, 185(1):199–237, 2011. MR 2810800
- [15] Jean Bourgain and Zeév Rudnick. Restriction of toral eigenfunctions to hypersurfaces and nodal sets. Geom. Funct. Anal., 22(4):878–937, 2012. MR 2984120
- [16] Jochen Brüning. Über Knoten von Eigenfunktionen des Laplace-Beltrami-Operators. Math. Z., 158(1):15–21, 1978. MR 0478247
- [17] Luis A. Caffarelli and Avner Friedman. Partial regularity of the zero-set of solutions of linear and superlinear elliptic equations. J. Differential Equations, 60(3):420–433, 1985. MR 0811775
- [18] Yaiza Canzani and Peter Sarnak. Topology and nesting of the zero set components of monochromatic random waves. Communications on Pure and Applied Mathematics, 72(2):343–374, 2019. MR 3896023
- [19] T. Carleman. Sur un problème d'unicité pur les systèmes d'équations aux dérivées partielles à deux variables indépendantes. Ark. Mat., Astr. Fys., 26(17):9, 1939. MR 0000334
- [20] Sagun Chanillo and B. Muckenhoupt. Nodal geometry on Riemannian manifolds. J. Differential Geom., 34(1):85–91, 1991. MR 1114453
- [21] Isaac Chavel. Eigenvalues in Riemannian geometry, volume 115 of Pure and Applied Mathematics. Academic Press, Inc., Orlando, FL, 1984. Including a chapter by Burton Randol, With an appendix by Jozef Dodziuk. MR 0768584
- [22] Isaac Chavel. Riemannian geometry, volume 98 of Cambridge Studies in Advanced Mathematics. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, second edition, 2006. A modern introduction. MR 2229062
- [23] Jeff Cheeger, Aaron Naber, and Daniele Valtorta. Critical sets of elliptic equations. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 68(2):173–209, 2015. MR 3298662
- [24] Shiu Yuen Cheng. Eigenfunctions and nodal sets. Comment. Math. Helv., 51(1):43–55, 1976. MR 0397805
- [25] Tobias H. Colding and William P. Minicozzi, II. Lower bounds for nodal sets of eigenfunctions. Comm. Math. Phys., 306(3):777-784, 2011. MR 2825508
- [26] H. O. Cordes. Über die eindeutige Bestimmtheit der Lösungen elliptischer Differentialgleichungen durch Anfangsvorgaben. Nachr. Akad. Wiss. Göttingen. Math.-Phys. Kl. IIa., 1956:239–258, 1956. MR 0086237

- [27] Tataru Daniel. Unique continuation for solutions to pde's; between hörmander's theorem and holmgren' theorem. Communications in Partial Differential Equations, 20(5-6):855-884, 1995. MR 1326909
- [28] Rui-Tao Dong. Nodal sets of eigenfunctions on Riemann surfaces. J. Differential Geom., 36(2):493–506, 1992. MR 1180391
- [29] H. Donnelly and C. Fefferman. Nodal sets of eigenfunctions on Riemannian manifolds. Invent. Math., 93:161–183, 1988. MR 0943927
- [30] H. Donnelly and C. Fefferman. Growth and geometry of eigenfunctions of the Laplacian. In Analysis and Partial Differential Equations, volume 122 of Lecture Notes in Pure and Appl. Math., pages 635–655. Dekker, New York, 1990. MR 1044811
- [31] H. Donnelly and Ch. Fefferman. Nodal sets for eigenfunctions of the Laplacian on surfaces. J. Amer. Math. Soc., 3(2):333–353, 1990. MR 1035413
- [32] Semyon Dyatlov and Long Jin. Semiclassical measures on hyperbolic surfaces have full support. Acta Math., 220(2):297–339, 2018. MR 3849286
- [33] Alberto Enciso, David Hartley, and Daniel Peralta-Salas. Laplace operators with eigenfunctions whose nodal set is a knot. J. Funct. Anal., 271(1):182–200, 2016. MR 3494247
- [34] Alberto Enciso and Daniel Peralta-Salas. Eigenfunctions with prescribed nodal sets. J. Differential Geom., 101(2):197–211, 2015. MR 3399096
- [35] Alexandre Eremenko, Dmitry Jakobson, and Nikolai Nadirashvili. On nodal sets and nodal domains on S^2 and \mathbb{R}^2 . Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble), 57(7):2345–2360, 2007. Festival Yves Colin de Verdière. MR 2394544
- [36] N. Garofalo and F. Lin. Monotonicity properties of variational integrals, A_p weights and unique continuation. *Indiana Univ. Math. J.*, 35(2):245–268, 1986. MR 0833393
- [37] Qing Han. Singular sets of solutions to elliptic equations. Indiana Univ. Math. J., 43(3):983-1002, 1994. MR 1305956
- [38] Qing Han. Nodal sets of harmonic functions. Pure Appl. Math. Q., 3(3, Special Issue: In honor of Leon Simon. Part 2):647–688, 2007. MR 2351641
- [39] Qing Han, Robert Hardt, and Fanghua Lin. Geometric measure of singular sets of elliptic equations. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 51(11-12):1425–1443, 1998. MR 1639155
- [40] Xiaolong Han and Guozhen Lu. A geometric covering lemma and nodal sets of eigenfunctions. Math. Res. Lett., 18(2):337–352, 2011. MR 2784676
- [41] R. Hardt, M. Hoffmann-Ostenhof, T. Hoffmann-Ostenhof, and N. Nadirashvili. Critical sets of solutions to elliptic equations. J. Differential Geom., 51(2):359–373, 1999. MR 1728303
- [42] R. Hardt and L. Simon. Nodal sets for solutions of elliptic equations. J. Differential Geom., 30(2):505–522, 1989. MR 1010169
- [43] Hamid Hezari. Applications of small-scale quantum ergodicity in nodal sets. Anal. PDE, 11(4):855–871, 2018. MR 3749369
- [44] Hamid Hezari and Christopher D. Sogge. A natural lower bound for the size of nodal sets. Anal. PDE, 5(5):1133–1137, 2012. MR 3022851
- [45] M. Hoffmann-Ostenhof, T. Hoffmann-Ostenhof, and N. Nadirashvili. Critical sets of smooth solutions to elliptic equations in dimension 3. *Indiana Univ. Math. J.*, 45(1):15–37, 1996. MR 1406682
- [46] Maria Hoffmann-Ostenhof, Thomas Hoffmann-Ostenhof, and Nikolai Nadirashvili. On some properties of zero sets and critical sets of solutions to elliptic equations. In Partial Differential Equations and Their Applications (Toronto, ON, 1995), volume 12 of CRM Proc. Lecture Notes, pages 167–176. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1997. MR 1479245
- [47] Dmitry Jakobson and Dan Mangoubi. Tubular neighborhoods of nodal sets and Diophantine approximation. Amer. J. Math., 131(4):1109–1135, 2009. MR 2543924
- [48] Dmitry Jakobson and Nikolai Nadirashvili. Eigenfunctions with few critical points. J. Differential Geom., 53(1):177–182, 1999. MR 1776094

- [49] Dmitry Jakobson and Nikolai Nadirashvili. Quasi-symmetry of L^p norms of eigenfunctions. Comm. Anal. Geom., 10(2):397–408, 2002. MR 1900757
- [50] Fritz John. Plane waves and spherical means applied to partial differential equations. Courier Corporation, 2004. MR 2098409
- [51] Manjunath Krishnapur, Pär Kurlberg, and Igor Wigman. Nodal length fluctuations for arithmetic random waves. Annals of Mathematics, 177(2):699–737, 2013. MR 3010810
- [52] E. M. Landis. Some questions in the qualitative theory of second-order elliptic equations (case of several independent variables). Uspehi Mat. Nauk, 18(1 (109)):3–62, 1963. MR 0150437
- [53] Fang-Hua Lin. Nodal sets of solutions of elliptic and parabolic equations. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 44(3):287–308, 1991. MR 1090434
- [54] Fanghua Lin and Dan Liu. On the Betti numbers of level sets of solutions to elliptic equations. *Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst.*, 36(8):4517–4529, 2016. MR 3479524
- [55] A. Logunov. Nodal sets of Laplace eigenfunctions: polynomial upper estimates of the Hausdorff measure. *Ann. of Math.* (2), 187(1):221–239, 2018. MR 3739231
- [56] A. Logunov. Nodal sets of Laplace eigenfunctions: proof of Nadirashvili's conjecture and of the lower bound in Yau's conjecture. Ann. of Math. (2), 187(1):241–262, 2018. MR 3739232
- [57] A. Logunov and E. Malinnikova. Nodal sets of laplace eigenfunctions: Estimates of the hausdorff measure in dimensions two and three. In 50 Years with Hardy Spaces, A Tribute to Victor Havin, volume 261 of Operator Theory: Advances and Applications, pages 333 –344. Birkhä user, 2018. MR 3792104
- [58] A. Logunov and E. Malinnikova. Quantitative propogation of smallness for solutions of elliptic equations. In *Proceedings of the International Congress of Mathematicians—Rio de Janeiro 2018*, volume 2 of ICM, pages 2357–2378. World Scientific, 2018.
- [59] A. Logunov and E. Malinnikova. Quantitative unique continuation for second order elliptic equations. In *Harmonic Analysis*, IAS/Park City Math. Ser. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2018.
- [60] Alexander Logunov and Eugenia Malinnikova. On ratios of harmonic functions. Advances in Mathematics, 274:241–262, 2015. MR 3318150
- [61] Guozhen Lu. Covering lemmas and an application to nodal geometry on Riemannian manifolds. Proc. Amer. Math. Soc., 117(4):971–978, 1993. MR 1160304
- [62] D. Mangoubi. The effect of curvature on convexity properties of harmonic functions and eigenfunctions. J. Lond. Math. Soc. (2), 87(3):645–662, 2013. MR 3073669
- [63] Dan Mangoubi. Local asymmetry and the inner radius of nodal domains. Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 33(7-9):1611–1621, 2008. MR 2450173
- [64] Dan Mangoubi. The volume of a local nodal domain. J. Topol. Anal., 2(2):259–275, 2010. MR 2652909
- [65] Dan Mangoubi. A remark on recent lower bounds for nodal sets. Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 36(12):2208–2212, 2011. MR 2852075
- [66] Keith Miller. Nonunique continuation for uniformly parabolic and elliptic equations in selfadjoint divergence form with Hölder continuous coefficients. Bull. Amer. Math. Soc., 79:350–354, 1973. MR 0313630
- [67] C. B. Morrey Jr. and L. Nirenberg. On the analyticity of the solutions of linear elliptic systems of partial differential equations. Communications on Pure and Applied Mathematics, 10(2):271–290, 1957. MR 0089334
- [68] Aaron Naber and Daniele Valtorta. Volume estimates on the critical sets of solutions to elliptic PDEs. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 70(10):1835–1897, 2017. MR 3688031
- [69] N. Nadirashvili, Dzh. Tot, and D. Yakobson. Geometric properties of eigenfunctions. Uspekhi Mat. Nauk, 56(6(342)):67–88, 2001. MR 1886720

- [70] N. S. Nadirashvili. Uniqueness and stability of continuation from a set to the domain of solution of an elliptic equation. *Mat. Zametki*, 40(2):218–225, 287, 1986. MR 0864285
- [71] N. S. Nadirashvili. The length of the nodal curve of an eigenfunction of the Laplace operator. *Uspekhi Mat. Nauk*, 43(4(262)):219–220, 1988. MR 0969585
- [72] Nikolai S. Nadirashvili. Metric properties of eigenfunctions of the Laplace operator on manifolds. Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble), 41(1):259–265, 1991. MR 1112199
- [73] Nikolai S. Nadirashvili. Some topics in spectral geometry. In Séminaire de Théorie Spectrale et Géométrie, No. 9, Année 1990–1991, volume 9 of Sémin. Théor. Spectr. Géom., pages 9–12. Univ. Grenoble I, Saint-Martin-d'Hères, 1991. MR 1715927
- [74] Nikolai S. Nadirashvili. Geometry of nodal sets and multiplicity of eigenvalues. volume 1997 of Current Developments in Mathematics, pages 231–235. International Press, 1998.
- [75] N. S. Nadirašvili. Estimation of the solutions of elliptic equations with analytic coefficients which are bounded on some set. Vestnik Moskov. Univ. Ser. I Mat. Mekh., (2):42–46, 102, 1979. MR 0531646
- [76] Fëdor Nazarov, Leonid Polterovich, and Mikhail Sodin. Sign and area in nodal geometry of Laplace eigenfunctions. Amer. J. Math., 127(4):879–910, 2005. MR 2154374
- [77] Fedor Nazarov and Mikhail Sodin. Random complex zeroes and random nodal lines. In Proceedings of the International Congress of Mathematicians 2010 (ICM 2010) (In 4 Volumes) Vol. I: Plenary Lectures and Ceremonies Vols. II–IV: Invited Lectures, pages 1450–1484. World Scientific, 2010. MR 2827851
- [78] I. G. Petrowsky. Sur l'analyticité des solutions des systèmes d'équations différentielles. Rec. Math. N. S. [Mat. Sbornik], 5(47):3-70, 1939. MR 0001425
- [79] E. J. Remez. Sur une propriété des polynômes de Tchebyscheff. Comm. Inst. Sci. Kharkow, 13:93–95, 1936.
- [80] Guillaume Roy-Fortin. Nodal sets and growth exponents of Laplace eigenfunctions on surfaces. Anal. PDE, 8(1):223–255, 2015. MR 3336925
- [81] Zeév Rudnick and Igor Wigman. On the volume of nodal sets for eigenfunctions of the Laplacian on the torus. Ann. Henri Poincaré, 9(1):109–130, 2008. MR 2389892
- [82] Christopher D. Sogge. Concerning the L^p norm of spectral clusters for second-order elliptic operators on compact manifolds. J. Funct. Anal., 77(1):123–138, 1988. MR 0930395
- [83] Christopher D. Sogge. Hangzhou lectures on eigenfunctions of the Laplacian, volume 188 of Annals of Mathematics Studies. Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 2014. MR 3186367
- [84] Christopher D. Sogge and Steve Zelditch. Lower bounds on the Hausdorff measure of nodal sets. Math. Res. Lett., 18(1):25–37, 2011. MR 2770580
- [85] Christopher D. Sogge and Steve Zelditch. Lower bounds on the Hausdorff measure of nodal sets II. Math. Res. Lett., 19(6):1361–1364, 2012. MR 3091613
- [86] Elias M. Stein and Timothy S. Murphy. Harmonic analysis: real-variable methods, orthogonality, and oscillatory integrals, volume 3. Princeton University Press, 1993. MR 1232192
- [87] Stefan Steinerberger. Lower bounds on nodal sets of eigenfunctions via the heat flow. Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 39(12):2240–2261, 2014. MR 3259555
- [88] Stefan Steinerberger. Oscillatory functions vanish on a large set. arXiv preprint arXiv:1708.05373, 2017.
- [89] S. Vessella. Quantitative continuation from a measurable set of solutions of elliptic equations. Proc. Roy. Soc. Edinburgh Sect. A, 130(4):909–923, 2000. MR 1776684
- [90] Sergio Vessella. A continuous dependence result in the analytic continuation problem. Forum Math., 11(6):695–703, 1999. MR 1724631
- [91] Thomas H. Wolff. A counterexample in a unique continuation problem. Comm. Anal. Geom., 2(1):79–102, 1994. MR 1312679

- [92] Shing Tung Yau. Problem section. In Seminar on Differential Geometry, volume 102 of Ann. of Math. Stud., pages 669–706. Princeton Univ. Press, Princeton, N.J., 1982. MR 0645762
- [93] Steve Zelditch. Real and complex zeros of riemannian random waves. Contemporary Mathematics, 14:321, 2009. MR 1500155
- [94] Steve Zelditch. Park City lectures on eigenfuntions. In Geometric Analysis, volume 22 of IAS/Park City Math. Ser., pages 111–193. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2016. MR 3524217
- [95] Steve Zelditch. Eigenfunctions of the Laplacian on a Riemannian manifold, volume 125 of CBMS Regional Conference Series in Mathematics. Published for the Conference Board of the Mathematical Sciences, Washington, DC; by the American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2017. MR 3729409

Department of Mathematics, Princeton University, Princeton, NJ, 08544 $E\text{-}mail\ address:}$ log239@yandex.ru

Institute for Advanced Study, 1 Einstein Dr, Princeton, NJ 08540

DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICAL SCIENCES, NORWEGIAN UNIVERSITY OF SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY 7491, TRONDHEIM, NORWAY

E-mail address: eugenia.malinnikova@ntnu.no